COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2015/16 (NO 5)

Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 
St. Mary’s Church Room on 
Monday 12th October 2015 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT

COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIR)
CLLR J BLACKETT
CLLR S DYER

CLLR M BOOTH
CLLR B SMITH
CLLR G GABBITAS
CLLR K SMITH

IN ATTENDANCE:
MRS K LANE (CLERK)



6 Parishioners
1. Apologies for Absence: Cllr S Arnott and Cllr M Haig.
2. Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 7th September 2015.  All agreed and signed by Chairman, Rosemary Dymond. 
3. Declaration of Interests:  None.
4. Parishioners Comments
Mr Glenister asked what the Parish Council’s decision was regarding a matter he raised at the June meeting. Mr Glenister had asked if the Parish Council would consider registering St Mary’s Church as a community asset. He explained why he felt that registering the building would be beneficial to the Church when applying for grants etc. as it would send a clear message that the building is important to the community. Cllr Dymond explained that Cllr Haig was asked at the last meeting to investigate this further as it was felt that any such decision needed to be discussed with the Church first. Cllr Dymond said that the Parish Council would keep Mr Glenister informed and that Cllr Haig would provide an update at the next meeting.
Cllr Glenister also reported some subsidence on the footway by no. 42 Manor Rd that may have been caused by delivery lorries working on the building opposite. Clerk to report.
Mr Seaford reported that he had originally approached the Parish Council in February to report issues being experienced at his property with vehicles passing and causing vibrations. This was reported and KCC Highways subsequently carried out some remedial work which had solved the problems. However, they did not complete the final piece of the work ie re-aligning the markings so that they are in the centre of the road – as per the letter that they sent outlining what they planned to do. Mr Seaford to send a copy of the letter to the Clerk and Clerk to follow-up with Highways. Also to question why this last piece of work was carried out prior to the other improvements scheduled for The Street.
Another Parishioner mentioned at this point that they had walked from Gold Street to the Church room and remarked on how dangerous this stretch of road is as there is no footway.
Mrs Clark spoke next and raised similar issues. Mrs Clark reported that her children catch the public bus from Sole Street and that the stretch of road from Gold Street to Round Street is a particular problem. Cars drive too close and too fast. She described having to jump into someone’s garden to avoid being hit by a passing car. Mrs Clark said that KCC had previously told her that mortality rates are not high enough to do anything about this stretch of road.

Cllr Dymond explained that she has been on the Parish Council for over 20 years and that the Parish Council has in the past campaigned hard for a footway along that particular stretch of road. At one stage residents were asked whether they would be prepared to sell part of their garden. Residents were willing to do this in order to put a footway in but to her recollection the County Council were not prepared to fund the retaining wall that would have been needed. Cllr Dyer said that he thought the cost to put pathway in would have been approximately £260,000. This was five years ago.
Mrs Silk spoke and said she was also supporting this request. She said that the bus stop by the pond was particularly dangerous and parents have to step into the road to check if anything is coming as you cannot see round the corner and the cars speed round it. Mrs Silk questioned whether it would be possible to slow the cars down at some point as they pick up so much speed as they drive past the Orchards.

Cllr Dymond said that the Parish Council would seek further advice and ask the same Safety team who came out to Cobham to give some advice. She then asked Mrs Grimes, Cobham Speedwatch to explain what the Speedwatch team have been doing in Cobham as it was mentioned that a similar group could possibly be set-up in Sole Street.

Mrs Carter came to discuss an email she sent to the Parish Council and Bryan Sweetland re parking in Manor Road. Mrs Carter explained that she felt that the restrictions and yellow lines recently put in have pushed the issue further down the road. As a result someone recently parked very inconsiderately, meaning that cars had to slow right down in order to pass. More serious was the fact that emergency vehicles would not have been able to get through. She felt that the PCSO response on the Friday (after reporting on the Tuesday morning) was too slow. The email has been sent to Bryan Sweetland. The question was asked about who should be contacted if this happened again. Steve Gray, Community warden said he would come over if available. 
5. Matters Arising from previous minutes 
Damaged footway outside Sandbanks, Sole Street

KCC Highways have scheduled this work.
Sole Street speed cameras

Kent Police have said they no longer carry out speed camera checks and recommended that a Speedwatch group is set-up for Sole Street, as has been done in Cobham.
Pavement outside no. 30 Manor Rd

KCC Highways have scheduled this work.
Mobile home – East of Cozendon Woods
This issue was reported to Gravesham Planning department in June after it was discovered that a mobile home was on land in the area, and was being occupied. The residents were told that they would need to apply for retrospective planning permission. The Enforcement Officer reported that this is still pending. 
Sole Street/Manor Rd junction

The rounding off of the pavement work has been completed. One Parishioner reported that it is now much improved and safer for motorists.

Postboxes

The postbox has been erected on the green by Scratton Fields but we are still waiting for the one in Round Street to be replaced in its original place – albeit this time one on a post rather than wall mounted. Clerk to follow-up and Cllr Gabbitas to let the Clerk know what Owletts residents/National Trust want to do about their postbox.
Knotweed

Letters are ready to be sent to Cobham Hall and The Ship.
Fence at the end of Battle Street

Cllr Dymond reported that she had investigated this for herself and did not feel that anything needed to be done. 
St. Mary’s Church Room
Cllr Dymond reported that the Fundraising Committee had raised over £4000 at their recent silent auction. The group are hoping to raise £20,000 by the end of next year. Mr Glenister said that the group are hoping to have met that target by June 2016. The Open Gardens day on 12th June would help meet the target.
Cllr Booth asked what the next steps are, after the £20,000 target has been reached. Mr Glenister reported that the community fundraising group had originally said they would aim to raise £20,000 to supplement grants that the Church was to apply for. He reported that the Church had received estimates for the works to be carried out but these were vastly varied and no proper surveys or specs had been carried out. The fundraising committee had agreed to bank the money raised and wait for the Church. He explained that the committee has continually approached the Church. Early on a meeting was arranged with the Archdeacon. He also explained that there are no documents to prove ownership but it could be owned by the Doicese. 

Cllr Booth said that he did not see it as a Parish Council matter and that he did not feel that the Parish Council should support the request to register the building as a community asset without the full support of the Church.

Mr Glenister said he did not see registering the building as a community asset as a Church matter but a community matter.

Cllr Dymond reiterated that the Parish Council would discuss this matter further at the next meeting when Cllr Haig could update everyone. 
6. Ongoing items

Playing Fields

Cllr Dyer reported that the playground surface is damaged in places. Of the four quotes received he had now looked into them carefully and felt that the cheapest one adequately covered everything that needed to be done. This quote was for £1924 + VAT. Cllr Dyer proposed the expenditure and Cllr Booth seconded it. Clerk to book this work in.
Cllr Dyer also reported that there are eleven benches in the Sports ground and that half of those are in need of some kind of repair work. Cllr Dyer to get quotes for repairs.
Cllr Dymond said that the Council is setting up a long-term development plan for the Playground.
Footpaths

Cllr Dymond reported an over-hanging tree on NS185. Clerk to report.
Neighbourhood Forum
Cllr K Smith reported that Cllr Bryan Sweetland spoke at the last meeting about the plans for the revised version of option C that would impact our area. Cllr Sweetland’s view was that a joint letter should be sent from the Parish Councils and County Council to the Secretary of Transport to object strongly to the proposal. Cllr Sweetland is drafting a letter.
The next meeting when grants will be discussed is on 17th November at 7pm.

Joint Transportation Board

Cllr Booth attended the recent JTB meeting. The Board agreed to extend the yellow lines along Henhurst Road, as recently requested by the Parish Council. The reason for this is that the lines currently end on the brow of a hill so when cars park there it is very dangerous. 

Jeskyns

Nothing to report.
Parking problems

Nothing to report.
Planning 
Cobham Parish Council Comments

6 Manor Road, 20150718  – Revised plans have been submitted. Cllr K Smith to request the full plans which have not been sent. From what can be seen so far, the Parish Council’s objections still stand.

8 Sallows Shaw, 20150955 - Cobham Parish Council has no objections.

2 Holly Cottages, 20150909 – Cobham Parish Council has no objections.

4 Jeskyns Cottages – plans have just been sent and will be circulated this week.

Speeding
Cllr Dymond explained that the Parish Council is still waiting for KCC Highways to send the Parish Council the full cost breakdown of all the proposed improvements for Cobham. Cllr Dymond to chase this again.
Cllr Booth showed a photo that he took outside a school in Tonbridge that had ‘school zone’ painted in white on the road outside the school. There was then some discussion about the flashing speed signs which everyone agreed were a very effective way of slowing vehicles down and making drivers more aware of the speed they are doing. Steve Gray, Community warden explained that one was erected in Shorne recently at a cost of approximately £7,000. Cllr Sweetland funded some from his budget but the Parish Council paid the rest. 

Sweep’s hole pond

The reeds have been cut-back. This was the last cut of the season. 
7. GBC 

Not present.
8. KCC

Not present.
9. KALC

No update. A couple of our Councillors have indicated that they would be interested in attending one of the Councillor Conferences next year.

10. Correspondence

The Rural Conservation Area Appraisals was discussed. All comments to be received by 30th October. It was agreed by those that had examined the Appraisals that they had not missed anything. Cllr Dymond said that the report stated a couple of negative aspects to the village: one being that the entrance to Sarcens Close is too wide and the second one, that not enough trees in Lawrence Drive considering that the landscape was once Orchards.
Neighbourhood Plans – An email has been received from Shorne Parish Council asking whether Cobham would consider meeting them to discuss the possibility of working on a Joint Neighbourhood Plan. Cllr Dymond said that there is also grants available to any Parish Councils wishing to develop a Neighbourhood Plan. Mr Glenister mentioned that the Planning magazines that the Parish Council subscribes to have information on how to construct one. Clerk to find and circulate.
Dangerous gully grid on footway on Manor Road was reported and is being fixed by KCC Highways.
Fly-tipping reports. A number of reports of fly-tipping in Batts Road and outside Cobham Hall have been reported. Clerk to circulate contact details for the waste management team at GBC.
13.Matters raised by Parish Councillors
Cllr Dymond reported potholes in The Street outside the Darnley Arms and the Leather Bottle. Clerk to report to KCC Highways.
14. Any other business
Cllr Dymond also reported that the Remembrance Sunday Service will be held on Sunday 8th November at 10am, Cobham War Memorial. Clerk to speak to Revd. Walker and arrange notices etc. Also check with PCSO whether traffic can be stopped.
Cllr Dymond spoke about the Queen’s 90th birthday celebrations. The 21st April is the Queen’s actual birthday, official birthday in June. The ‘Open Gardens’ day in June will form part of the celebrations. Cllr K Smith said that the suggestion of a dinner at Cobham Hall would be too exclusive, and thought that a similar event to the “Street Party” for William and Kate’s Wedding, or perhaps a fireworks display at the Sports Club would be more inclusive - although there are Insurance complications to this. Cllr Booth to speak to the Sports Club about a possible event.

Cllr Gabbittas said that Owletts have a St George’s Day event involving Archery and a play, as well as a treasure hunt for the children. 
Cllr Dymond said that Higham are holding a celebratory event in June. Cobham Primary School are also likely to do something. Cllr Dyer to find out.

Cllr K Smith said it would be nice to take-part in the tidy-up Britain campaign ahead of the Queen’s birthday and suggested another community litter-pick day in March.

Cllr Dymond said a bulb planting exercise in Cobham and Sole Street would be a nice thing to do. Cllr Gabbitas to find out if Cobham Gardeners’ Society are planning anything. A window box competition would also be a nice idea. 

It was also reported that the Station may still have their red, white and blue banners. 

Over the coming months the Parish Council will start putting together a diary of events
15. Finance

On the proposal of Cllr K Smith, seconded by Cllr S Dyer, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 
Total






       


17/09/15

Came & Company (Insurance)

£1169.79

12/10/15

M Lisney (Oct maintenance)

£107.20

12/10/15

PKF Littlejohn (Auditors)


£120.00

12/10/15

Clerk’s salary (Oct)



£200.00

Total






       

£1596.99

As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting at 9.40pm.

Chairman.........................................................................................................................
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